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3. Active participation with allied groups to meet the general health and nursing 
care needs in the United States. 

4. Establishment of a national organizational structure for more effective action 
m nursing. 

5. Accreditation of programs in nursing education by the profession for the pro­
tection of the nursing student and the public. 

6. Promotion of licensure of all who nurse for hire. 
7. Alleviation of the shortage of nurses by improved educational programs, pro­

fessional counseling and placement, and improved recruitment practices. 
The proposed revision of the By-laws were read and accepted. The revisions were 

mainly concerned with active and associate meml:ership. For the first time in 54 years 
-of existence the ANA voted to admit associate members. This membership is limited 
to nurses who are not employed in nursing for more than thirty days during the year 
preceding their application and who do not anticipate employment in nursing in excess 
of thirty days during the current calendar year. Dues for this membership would be 
75 cents. This amendment is expected to encourage inactive nurses to retain their 
interest and to help nursing attain its present pro'essional and economic objectives. 

At the second business session Sister Berenice Beck gave the report of the Com­
mittee on Ethical Standards. Professional nurses have always had an unwritten code, 
but never had anyone bothered to put it down in black and white. However, the 
Ethical Standards Committee did this and the code was adopted by the ANA. There 
are seventeen roints in the code: 

1. The fundamental resronsibility of the nurse is to co:1serv·e life and to promote 
health. 

2. The professional nurse must not only be adequately prepared to practice but 
can maintain professional status only l:y continued reading, study, observation, 
and investigation. 

3 When a patient requires continuous nursing service, the nurse must remam 
with the patient until assured that adequate relief is available. 

4. The religious beliefs of a patient must be respected. 
5. Professional nurses hold in confidence all personal information entrusted to 

them. 
6. A nurse recommends or gives medical treatment without medical orders only 

in emergencies and reports such action to a physician at the earliest possible 
moment. 

7. The nurse is obligated to carry out the physician's orders intelligently, to avoid 
misunderstanding or inaccuracies by verifying orders and to refuse to partici­
pate in unethical practices. 

8. The nurse sustains confidence in the physician and other members of the 
health team. Incompetency or unethical conduct of associates in the health 
professions should be exposed, but only to the proper authority. 

9. The nurse is entitled to just remuneration for services rendered and has a 
corresponding obligation to make a conscientious return in service. 

10. A nurse accepts only such compensation as the contract, actual or implied, 
provides. A professional worker does not accept tips or bribes. 

11. Professional nurses do not permit their names to be used in connection with 
the testimonials in the advertisement of products. 

12. The Golden Rule should guide the nurse in relationships with members of 
other professions and with nursing associates. 
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13. The nurse in private life adheres to standards of personal ethics which reflect 
credit upon the profession. 

14. In personal conduct, the nurses should not knowingly disregard the accepted 
patterns of behavior of the community in which they live and work. 

15. The nurse as a citizen understands and upholds the laws and as a professional 
worker is especially concerned with those laws which affect the practice of 
medicine and nursing. 

16. A nurse should participate and share responsibility with other citizens and 
health professions in promoting efforts to meet the health needs of the public, 
local, state, national, and international. 

17. A nurse recognizes and performs the duties of citizenship, such as voting and 
holding office when eligible. These duties include an appreciation of the 
social, economic, and political factors which develop a desirable pattern of 
living together in community. 

Shirley Titus, executive chairman of the California State Nurses Association, and 
Chairman of the ANA Committee on Employment Conditions of Registered Nurses 
gave the report of that Committee. The report pointed out a program of conduct for 
nurfes employed at institutions which become involved in strikes. The AN A has 
endorsed a No Strike policy for the conduct of the economic security programs by the 
different State Associations. 

The ANA believes that the best relations among management, nurses, other em­
ployees and the public recognize that nurses by virtue of their professional obligations 
occupy a neutral position in management-labor disputes solely in fulfillment of their 
professional duties to the patient. 

The next report was on the Florence Nightingale International Foundation. 
Pennsylvania, New York and Ohio have not completed their financial obligation to this 
Foundation. However, Pennsylvania has reduced its quota by one-half during the past 
year. A report of the committee of the American Nurses Memorial Florence Night­
ingale School of Nursing in Bordeaux, France was given next. After this report, a 
collection was taken which amounted to $1392.50. This represents a substantial be­
ginning toward the $10,000 needed to complete the work of restoring the School which 
was completely destroyed during World War II. 

A telegram from the A.M.A. was read urging the American Nurses Association 
to adopt a resolution opposing compulsory health insurance. There was no action 
taken, as it was felt by many to be too much of a political issue. 

William E. Scott, legal counsel for the ANA, declared that three insurance com­
panies had offered to make professional liability insurance (also known as malprac­
tice insurance) available to members of the AN A on a national scale. The insurance 
would be offered to nurses on a voluntary basis and would include the cost of legal 
defense for nurses involved in damage claims as well as payment of the claims. The 
delegates voted to accept the report and empowered the Board of Directors to proceed 
in considering a specific insurance plan under the advice of the legal counsel. 

At the 4th business session voting on the Structure Study was done. The chair­
man of the Private Duty Section and General Staff Section read a resolution that no 
change be made in structure at this time. However, the delegates voted to consolidate 
the 6 National Nursing Organizations into two organizations for the new structure 
pattern. Under this new structure the ANA remains; the names of the two organiza­
tions to be the ANA and the Nursing League of America. The ANA is to be a group 
for professional registered nurses and the Nursing League of America is to include 
both professional and lay members, the latter to be primarily concerned with education 
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and service relating to nursing. Only nurses would have voting privileges in the 
ANA while nurses, lay members, agencies and schools would have voting privileges in 
the Nursing League of America. It will take two years to effect complete reorganiza­
tion. The subject of moving ANA headquarters was discussed, but it was voted to 
keep it in New York. 

The delegates indicated the need to promote inclusion of nursing care in all pre­
paid medical care and health plans by adopting a resolution asking the A.M.A. to work 
with the ANA for inclusion of adequate nursing care in voluntary plans. 

A proposed Study of Nursing Functions was presented by the ANA Board of 
Directors to the House of Delegates for consideration. Purposes of the study are: 

1. To determine what should be the funcrions and relationship of the institutional 
nursing personnel of all types in order to improve nursing care and to utilize 
nursing personnel most economically and effectively. 

2. To determine what proportion of nursing time should be provided by each 
group in various situations. 
The motion was adopted that a study be done by the ANA during the next 
five years and that the membership finance the project by contributions. 

Two resolutions from the Men Nurses' Section were presented and accepted. 
These were that they receive theory in Obstetrics with spectator experience and sec­
ondly, that a Men Nurses' Section be formed on a state level. 

Officers of the American Nurses Association elected were : 
President Mrs. Elizabeth Porter 
Secretary . . Miss Agnes Ohlson 
Treasurer Miss Lucy Germain 

Following the Convention, we motored back over the Southern route passing 
through southern California, Nevada, New Mexico, Arizona and Colorado. We visited 
Yosemite National Park. The waterfalls and rock formations are a wonderful sight. 
We were impressed by the grandeur and magnitude of the redwoods in the Sequoia 
National Park. 

While in Los Angeles, we toured the suburbs, including Hollywood. We stayed 
overnight at the Mission Inn in Riverside, California. It was here t~at Carrie Jacob 
Bond wrote "The End of a Perfect Day," and at 9:00 P. M. the canllon played her 
song. Charles Boyer was staying at the hotel while making his picture "The First 
Legion." We were fortunate to see parts of the film being made. · 

California has many missions. We enjoyed a tour of the San Fernando Mission 
which has retained its originality. Our guide was an elderly Padre. 

In Arizona we motored to Boulder City and enjoyed a most interesting tour of 
the Hoover Dam. Truly, it is one of man's finest projects. 

The El Tovar Inn was our stopping place on the southern rim of the Grand Can­
yon. We arrived in time to see the sun set on the Canyon. For those of you who have 
seen it, I need not describe the grandeur. It is really one of Nature's most beautiful 
gifts to the tourist. We also visited the Painted Desert and the Petrified Forest. 

In Colorado we saw the original cave houses of the cliff dwellers in the Mesa 
Verde National Park. We drove to the top of Pike's Peak, an altitude of 14,110 feet. 
The Garden of the Gods, the Cave of the Winds and the Will Rogers Shrine on 
Cheyenne Mountain were toured also. 

It was a wonderful trip seeing all the beautiful sights of the West, and I wish to 
thank the Jefferson Nurses' Alumnae Association for sending us as delegates to the 
Convention. 

I wish also to thank the officers and the members for their staunch support during 
the three years I was President. It was a privilege to serve as your President. 
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ELSIE B. CAN1WELL, Executive Secretary 

District No. 1, Pennsylvania State Nurses' Association 
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The criteria for determining whether a group is professional in character varies 
with those who set the criteria, but on a whole most of these persons are agreed on the 
following: That each member of the group (a) must possess a body of scientific 
knowledge (b) have skills necessary to pracrice the art of the profession (c) must use 
the knowledge and skills he or she possesses for the good of mankind as a whole and 
not for personal gain (d) must adhere to an ethical code of behavior and (e) have a 
tendency toward organization with other members of the same group. 

When measuring nursing against these criteria, it may or may not l:e a profession. 
However, if we expect to achieve truly professional status, it is necessary that we or­
ganize in groups, for it is only in this way that our aims or goals will be ach_ie~ed. 
We have such a professional organization, known as the American Nurses' Assoctanon. 
Nurses may speak and act as one body through this medium. 

One frequently hears these questions. Why should I join the American Nurses' 
Association? What has it ever done for me? One joins a professional organization 
for two reasons. First, for the benefit it brings to the nurse herself, and second, for the 
benefits it will bring to the profession as a whole, both for today and for the future. 
The two reasons are interwoven, so that they can scarcely be separated. One nurse 
alone is unable to bring about professional changes. Her voice is too feeble to be 
heard. She may be able, through a dynamic personality and strong leadership, to bring 
about changes in a local area, but they are not usually very far reaching and are not 
heard outside her own sphere. However, if she affiliates herself with an organization 
of 180,000 members, that group can speak with authority. Its voice can be heard and 
its power felt. Good examples of this would be the leadership set by American nurses 
in the field of nursing and health. We have the largest membership in the Inter­
national Council of Nurses, which organization is the official spokesman for nursing in 
the World Health Organization. American nurses have a great opportunity to serve 
the world in these fields. We have set a pattern of nursing education which other 
nations have followed. 

These plans cannot be accomplished without members. Nurses are needed to 
contribute their abilities and skills. Money from dues is needed to carry out programs, 
which the organization has planned and will plan in the future. You, as a nurse will 
directly or indirectly benefit from all these influences and improvements. The advance­
ment of the profession advances your prestige. It is not fair that a few carry the torch, 
while all nurses reap the benefit. If you cannot actively participate in the program, 
you can pay dues, so that you will assist the work financially. 

What each of us found when we entered the school of nursing for our basic prep­
aration will differ according to the time and place, but for each of us there was a foun­
dation already laid by someone in nursing. Our pioneers worked hard, giving of 
themselves unstintingly to lay the corner stones, the fruits of which we shared and 
whose benefits we reaped. They created organizations, brought into being laws, which 
regulated the practice of nursing (thus protecting the nurse a~d the public), brou~ht 
nursing into colleges and universities and did many other thmgs for the professiOn 
without hope or thought of reward. They were devoted to a cause and sacrificed time 
and physical comfort in order to accomplish these results. They did it because they 
believed in and loved nursing. Ours is a rich heritage and we must do something to 
be worthy of that heritage. If we build nothing, there will be nothing to pass on ~o 
those who follow us. I hope when the nursing history of this period is written, it wtll 
be found worthy to pass on to other generations of nurses. The greatest contribution 
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we can make to nursing is to join the American Nurses ' Association and work with 
other nurses to make the profession bigger and better than when we found it. 

The American Nurses' Association is made up of state associations. The October 
1950 issue of the PENNSYLVANIA NURSE carried an article, entitled "Some High­
lights On A Year's Work," by Mathilda Scheuer, President, and Katharine Miller, 
Executive Secretary. Read it and see what your Pennsylvania State Nurses' Association 
did for you. 

To be eligible for active membership you need to be a registered nurse in Penn­
sylvania and be endorsed by two current members of District No. 1. Please apply to 
the District Headquarters, 311 S. Juniper Street, Philadelphia for membership cards. 
The total dues are $15.00. Of this amount $4.00 is retained by District No. 1, $8.00 
is sent to the Pennsylvania State Nurses' Association and $3.00 to the American Nurses' 
Association. Thus you become a member of all three associations when you join 
District No. 1. 

There is an associate membership for those who practice nursing for thirty days 
or less during the year. Dues are $3.75. These members may not hold office, act as 
delegates or vote in business meetings. Full membership, which offers these privileges 
is available to any Pennsylvania nurse whether active or inactive in nursing. 

We want you, we need you. If you are not a member please think seriously about 
this matter and ask yourself if you are truly contributing to the growth of your own 
profession. 

MARRIAGES 
Laura Dietrich, '26 John Gross 
Urieta M. Keirn , '27 Michael Coakley, Sr. 
Anna Welsko, '28 Mr. Billie 
Lucille Marquette, '30 Howard Clow 
Margaret Healey, '34, White Haven 

Ambrose Ruane 
Elizabeth Zajac, '34, White Haven 

Mr. Sedway 
Mildred Lyons, '35 Mr. Trout 
Alma Snyder, '35 Henry Miller 
Ruth Hughes, '38 . Robert Fratini 
Kathryn Tomasso, '42 Walter Beitel 
Mildred Snyder, '43 Zed Francis 
Catherine Boyle, '43 .... Raymond Knapp 
Marjorie Leigh, '44 . Richard Butler 
Sarah Fritz, '44 Donald Munroe, M.D. 
Lenore Brady, '45, Spring .. ... . . S. J. Strigari 
Regina Chudzinski, '45, Spring 

A. Craig White 
Ruth McAllonis, '45, Fall Frank Wainwright 
Ida Jean Fluck, '45, Fall Walter Bertram 
Marilyn Eshelman, '45, Fall .. Kenneth Engel 
Geraldine Eshelman, '45, Fall 

Kathryn Glass, '45 , Fall 
Ruth Leauber, '45, Fall . 
Miriam Kowalesky, '46 
Suzanne Shoemaker, '46 
Jean Gilbert, '46 
Geraldine Hart, '46 
Helen Walk, '47 

S. L. Meryweather 
Angelo Lebate 
. . E. C. Vivian 

. . . W endall Puree! 
... William Crain 

Mr. Metzler 
. . . . . Paul Rockel 

Charles Roth 
.. . . John McCormick, M.D. Ruth Groves, '47 

Jane Gilman, '47 
Irma Scheutz, '47 
Barbara Hendershot, '47 
Marie Vlahos, '47 

Mr. Collins 
. . . . . . Donald Heller 

Gerald Marks, M.D. 
George E. Menninger 

Sheila Sweyer, '47 . . Mr. Bachman 
Lorena Forrest, '4 7 .. Mr. Hester 
Emmabelle Gleichert, '47 . . .. . Dr. Beyer 
Georgianna Molitor, '47 . . James Anderson 
Constance Robison, '47 .. Thomas Forker, M.D. 
Dorothy Getch, '48 . . Robert Ryder 
Helen Gustas, '48 .. Frank D. Hauber, M.D. 
Jean Pritchard, '48 James Monaghan, M.D. 
Phyllis Maurer, '48 Robert Matanick 
Faye Deiter, '48 . Benjamin Groff 
Hazel Trimmer, '48 . .. . .. . Stanley Barkdoll 
Margaret Basler, '48 .... ... Richard Blaine 
Mary Ann Koval, '48 Frank Buzydlowski 
Jane Norstedt, '49 . . Robert Johnson, M.D. 
Lucille Flavell, '49 Henry Henkelmann, Jr. 
E. Priscilla Kresge, '49 S. N. Nicholson 
Carolyn Sprenkle, '49 Daniel Marchione 
Ursula Koulik, '49 Thomas Hurley 
Jean Reeves, '49 . Edward Wolfe 
Jean Searfoss, '49 . . Willard H. Lamson 
Helen Daugherty, '49 ..... .. .. Lewis Barrett 
Ruth Lange, '49 .. .... . . John F. Wettig, III 
Mary Jo Scian, '49 Alex Miller, Jr. 
Dorothy Lamson, '49 Lt. Allan M. Sheets 
Harriet Hough, '50 Bruce Linnquist 
Martha Lundfelt, '50 Walter Peter, Jr . 
Twila Anderson, '50 . William Sanborn 
Josephine Trettis, '50 Robert Kern 
Mary Lou Moore, '50 Mr. Brumbaugh 
Isabelle Gunsallus, '50 .... Hayden Lutterloh 
Shirley Leidy, '50 Arthur Edwards 
Jane Heffelfinger, '50 William D. Thomas 
Ellen F. Gardner, '50 .. Mr. Spuhler 
Grace Schersching, '50 Howard Atkinson 
Eleanor Kowaleski, '50 Michael Krestynick 
Agnes Goff, '50 Donald ]. Anderson 
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NEW ARRIVALS 
Mildred Garmon McGee, '32 _ . . . .. . Boy 
Marion Hoffman Miller, '34 . . Girl 
Loretta Muskoff Matarella, '34 White Haven 

Girl 
Mary Rotz Evans, '35 . Boy 
Alice Henry Beyer, '35 . Twin Girls 
Margaret Rakestraw Schmitt, '3 5 _ . . . Boy 
Margaret Briggs Batts, '38 Girl 
Dorothy Null Drennen, '38 . . ... . Girl 
Margaret McCullough Thomas, '38 . Boy 
Kathryn Nolte Lilley, '39 . Boy 
Blanche Hill Wilson, '39 Girl 
Marie Sherin Maurano, '40 _ Boy 
Stella Jedrziewski Warwrynovic, '40 . Boy 
Shirley Baker Herring, '42 _ . Boy 
Ellen McCurley Steward, '42 Boy 
Molly Terrell Radcliffe, '42 ... Boy 
Anna Tenari Reganis, '42 . .. . . . . . . _ . Girl 
Carolyn Selby Gebel, '42 Boy 
Irene Lauver Polner, '42 .. .. . .. _ . . Girl 
Nellie Schirmer Warshaw, '43 . . ... Boy 
Esther Milewski Kahn, '43 . . . . . . . . Boy 
Ruth Fisher Dougherty, '43 _ . Girl 
Jean Farrell Kehm, '43 Boy 
Virginia Hershey Donahey, '43 Boy 
Ruth Painter Greener, '43 .. Girl 
Arlene Dorn Shaw, '44 . .Boy 
Florence Carlson Harley, '45, Spring .. . Boy 
Ina Ebert Bonde, '45, Spring. . . . _ _ . . . Girl 
Mary Eisen brown Bruno, '45, Spring . .. Girl 
Helen Moore Raphelson, '45, Spring . ... Boy 
Audrey Haleski Kahoun, '45, Fall . . . Boy 
Catherine Hankee Shinton, '45, Fall . . Boy 

Hanna VanDyke Reynolds, '45, Fall 
Helen Dick Anderson, '45, Fall 
Caroline RobertS King, '45, Fall 
Jane Bellis Mack, '45, Fall 
Dorothy Ace RobertS, '45, Fall 
Evelyn Swartzlander Riggin, '46 
June Jarrett Fox, '46 . 
Mary Holzman McQuown, '46 
Madge Trambley Abet, '47 
Mary Pavulak Swan, '47 . 
Wanda Edgell Clements, '47 
Doris Pfromm Cavanaugh, '47 
Mildred Klingerman Ertwine, '47 . 
Audrey Foster Hargreaves, '47 
Margaret Reed Piekenbrock, '47 
Virginia Carico Del Vecchio, '47 
Beryl Miller Bashore, '47 . 
Jayne Kratz Derringer, '47 . 
Margaret Feiler Cygan, '47 
Ann Glover Gieser, '47 . 
Mary Alexander Nida, '47 
Frances Saltzer Saunders, '47 . 
Anna Painter Chalupa, '48 . 
Ruth Bullock Garret, '48 . 
Marion Sturgeon Hartman, '48 
Doris Burke Hano, '48 
Barbara Scott Schueler, '48 . 
Phyllis Guerin Courtney, '48 
Joan Morton Hoffman, '48 
Mary Nye Woodwell, '49 
Helen Martin Norstedt, '49 
Marie Kautz Larsen, '49 
Faye Johnson Pepperman, '49 _ 

. . Girl 

. . Girl 

. . Girl 
Boy 
Boy 
Boy 
Boy 
Boy 
Boy 
Boy 
Boy 

. . . Boy 
. . . . . Boy 

Boy 
. ... . Girl 

Boy 
Boy 

.Boy 
.. Boy 
. .Girl 

.... Boy 
. .. .. Boy 

Girl 
. . . Girl 

Boy 
.Girl 

. .Girl 
. . . Boy 
. . . Girl 
... Boy 
... Girl 

.. .. . Boy 
Boy 

NECROLOGY 
Mary A. Small, '14, White Haven 
Nellie Denvers Fitzgerald, '18, White 
Hannah Davidson, '33, White Haven 
Ruth Myers Peterson, '34 
Jane Gilman Collins, '47 
Olga Christensen, '13 .. 

Haven 
on June 13, 1950 

. .. on June 18, 1950 
on December 12, 1950 

.. . on January 10, 1951 
.. on February 13, 1951 

on March 7, 1951 

ALUMNAE NOTES 
Alice Boehret, '42, graduated from Women's 

College of University of North Carolina in 
February, 1950. She is now Assistant Nursing 
Arts Instructor at Mt. Sinai Hospital in Phila· 
delphia. 

C. T. Betz, '45 fall, Evelyn Geovanelle, '4 7, 
Florence Servello, '49, Mary T. Flannery, '50 
and Anita Fink, '46 have joined the Army 
Nurse Corps. 

Margaret Taylor, '3 7 and Kay Bastian, '38, 
are once again members of the Army Nurse 
Corps. 

Audrey Ohler, '43, has returned to the Navy 
Nurse Corps, being stationed at present at 
Mare Island, California. 

Wahnette Taylor, '47 , is with the Army 
Nurse Corps in Korea. 

, Ruth Von Franzke, '48, and Phyllis Russell, 
48, have JOined the Navy Nurse Corps. 

Florence Kauffman, '23, received her degree 
from the University of Pennsylvania and is 
now_ Assistant Director of Nurses and Nursing 
ServiCe at Allegheny Hospital in Pittsburgh, 
Pa. 

Dorothy J . Edgar who graduated in 1942 
and is Educational Director at Jefferson is the 
new president of the Alumnae Association. 
The first vice president, Anna Kuba graduated 
in fall, 1945 and is Science Instruct~r at Jeffer­
son. The second vice president, Marjorie 
Whiteleather, graduated in 1950 and is doing 
Private Duty. The recording secretary, Jean 
Beard, graduated in 1949 and is suture nurse 
for Dr. Lemmon. The secretary-treasurer, 


